  NOTES FROM CUSTOMER REPRESENTATIVES GROUP MEETING
      Telephone Conference, Thursday 26 March 2020
Attendees: Brendan Callaghan SF (Chair), Douglas Wright SF, James Nott SF, Keir Smith SF, Tom Davies SF, Ian Cowe SF, Charlie Taylor Forestry Land Scotland, Jamie Farquhar Confor, Jim Colchester Confor,  Karen Ramoo Scottish Land and Estates, Gordon Gray Stephens Community Woodland Association, Andrew Vaughan ICF, Harry Wilson RSFS, Malcolm Young SRUC,  Vicki Swales Scottish Environment LINK, Andy Tharme Scottish Borders Council, Ross Johnston SNH
Apologies: Gregor Caldwell RPID, Jonathan Hall NFUS, Keith Wishart SF  Rodney Shearer Confor (Nursery Group), Mark Hamilton Social Forestry Arina Russell Scottish Environment LINK, David Hetherington Cairngorm National Park  
1. Introduction   
Brendan welcomed everyone to the teleconference where the aim was to focus on Covid - 19 and its impact on forestry activities.
2. Covid-19 impacts
Brendan summarised the position in Scottish Forestry. All staff were working from home with offices currently closed. Priorities were processing of claims and payments, keeping regulatory processes for felling licences and forest plans going especially those seeking felling over next few months and processing of woodland creation projects. Where staff capacity becomes an issue then WIG and SMF cases will have a reduced priority.
Jamie Farquhar explained the Confor situation. Staff were working from home and a Covid-19 information hub has been set up an on their website. They have established a Covid-19 Group in each country including the supply chain to feed into Government with a very useful recent telephone meeting with Fergus Ewing. Agreed with SG and UK Government the important role of forestry and wood processing businesses in supplying wood for key goods in particular pallet, biomass and timber. Statements have been prepared by SG and UK Governments. However, tree nurseries do not have key status.

Andrew Vaughan gave details on their forestry operations. Currently good progress on planting with contractors still working although some have stopped. Continued progress depends on labour and tree supply situation. Some confusion on how the health guidelines actually operate for forestry. Stalking still operating with venison in strong demand. Timber operations being undertaken by harvesters with all manual felling stopped.    
Charlie Taylor highlighted the position within FLS. All offices were closed with most work stopped except for key harvesting sites for the supply of pallets, logs and biomass. Forests currently open.

Malcolm Young from SRUC stated that they were still planting whilst social distancing. 
SNH were taking a precautionary approach with no inspections or outdoor work. RSPB indicated that Reserves were closed except for those accessible by foot. All fieldwork stopped for the season which is likely to have an impact on bird surveys for woodland creation. Mark Hamilton had emailed in to say that the ecologist that he uses for woodland creation cases has suspended fieldwork. 

Brendan clarified SF position on surveys and whilst it is understood that April-June period is critical for breeding bird surveys, SF could not allow cases to progress without appropriate environmental information. It is recognised that this could mean that some projects are unfortunately delayed.
Andy Tharme highlighted that Chartered Institute of Ecology and Environmental Management (CIEEM) have a dedicated web page on advice on Covid-19 which  advised that members could continue to carry out site surveys where safe to do so.  

web pageSEPA indicated that whilst all offices were closed with staff working from home they aim to offer a quality response to statutory deadlines on licence applications and general enquiries. Inspections are not being undertaken and there is a cutting back on field work although SEPA will respond to any environmental challenges as they emerge. SEPA are also keen to assist woodland officers with any “quick turnarounds”. A dedicated  has been set up.
Harry Wilson stated that they are trying to complete their planting programme and requested that SF consider claims for full payments where sites will not be fully completed on time as this could avoid a significant numbers of variations.   
Brendan explained that SF had extended the grant claim deadline but it was important that applicants submit claims only for work done. On being pressed about this point from Confor, Brendan added that it was difficult to extend the claim deadline further as SF has a deadline for SF annual accounts. But it was possible for applicants to claim for area planted by components. Further guidance would be provided on this to help smooth the end of year demand.
Action March 2020/2/1: SF to issue guidance on woodland creation grant claims
Conservancy representatives gave a summary of state of play of activities – all staff were working from home with grant claims and annual SAF claims a priority. Rotas were being arranged to access offices to collect claims and carry out essential work such as scan items for woodland creation cases.

James Nott highlighted a case in Grampian that police had asked planters next to a road whether they should be working and Harry Wilson had heard of timber lorry drivers being questioned by police. Within the Confor  information hub there are 'letters of comfort'  and guidance on key worker status which may be useful to members.  
Andrew Vaughan requested that contracts are issued electronically and whether there could be an electronic claim form. SF are currently investigating sending contracts electronically and are in the process of creating an electronic claim form.

Action March 2020/2/2: SF to confirm arrangements for sending FGS contracts electronically and provision of electronic grant claim form
SLE has prepared a designated Covid-19 web page to help support SLE members.
3.
Woodland Creation and FGS budget Update  
Ian Cowe highlighted the key points from the February 2020 statistics. 

For 2019/20, some 500 hectares of approved woodland creation have been brought forward from future years giving a total of 11,300 ha for 2019/20. 

For 2020/21, planting approvals are further ahead at this point than in any previous year with 7,114 hectares now approved. The 2020/21 budget is 70% committed with the WIG Restructuring Regeneration option now closed.

The intention is to continue with clearing rounds.
Jamie noted that 3,494 ha of woodland planting had been claimed and asked whether the level of claims coming in was as expected. Ian indicated that this was less than in previous years at this stage and that a lot of project claims are still to come in. Jim Colchester noted that while planting conditions are currently good there had been a very wet Jan/Feb with the likelihood that this has delayed ground preparation and therefore the start to spring planting.

On SAF payments, the processing has started much earlier this year and as of 19 March, 28% of FGS SAF claims by number have been paid (24% by value).

4.
Future Meetings
It was agreed that if the Covid-19 restrictions were still in place a similar teleconference arrangements would go ahead for the 25th June meeting. 

Arrangements will be reassessed for 29th October Meeting nearer the time.

Zoom type alternatives were being investigated by SF.
5.
AOB

· Cultivation Guidance – further information is expected from FR shortly and agreed that it was essential to finalise this piece of guidance as soon as possible.

Action March 2020/5/1: SF to circulate latest version of the Cultivation Guidance for comments once available
· SFS  Priorities – SNH raised the need to catch up on SFS priorities. Brendan agreed to catch up off line.
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